
2015 
ANNUAL 
SUMMARY

Connecting People Who Care To Ministries That Matter

Celebrating 30 Years!



“We ought always to thank God for you, brothers and sisters, 
and rightly so, because your faith is growing more and more, 
and the love all of you have for one another is increasing.”

2 Thessalonians 1:3 (NIV)
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Thank you to our partners, American Baptist Regions (Multi-Region Corporation), American 
Baptist Home Mission Societies (ABHMS), and American Baptist International Ministries 
(IM). The Foundation encourages the support of these ministries.



Dear Brothers and Sisters in Christ,

In 2015 American Baptist Foundation (ABF) turned thirty (30) years — old or young 
— depending on an observer’s perspective. For a young child, thirty years may seem like 
an eternity. For a historian, thirty years may closely resemble a water droplet in the middle of 
an ocean. For ABF, both perspectives apply.  

What does thirty years of experience mean? For ABF, it means thirty years of being faithful to 
ministry. It means thirty years of growing in wisdom and stature. We have been blessed 
to work with the most generous donors. We have been privileged to partner with our 
supported Members and other American Baptist partners in ministry and mission. We 
are humbled with the realization that our ministry has increased in relevance and value.  

At this point, what will be revealed over the next thirty years remains uncertain. However, as 
long as we remain faithful to the Lord while serving our American Baptist members, partners, 
and donors, our ministry will continue to make a difference in Christ’s kingdom.

Yours in Christ,

Perkin
Rev. Perkin Simpson 
Executive Director

from the Director
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Strengthening Your Financial Future 

“Strengthening Your Financial Future (SYFF) helped us focus on our mission and gave us hope that putting these 
future ministry objectives into Endowment Fund opportunities would be a blessing to future generations.”

- Rev. Larry Poelma, Pastor, First Baptist Church Cuba, NY

VISION

“ABF is a wonder ful par tner for churches in our Region as they work to maximize their resources in 
order to multiply their ministry.  ABF representatives are knowledgeable of local church culture and 

sensitive to the par ticularities of each congregation.”
- Rev. James Kelsey, Executive Minister,  ABC of  New York State

COMMUNICATION

“ Your investment is more than just an account – it accomplishes ministry. The power to inspire others 
to contribute to your investment in meaningful ways is often underutilized.” 

- Rev. Perkin Simpson, Executive Director, American Baptist Foundation

CELEBRATION

Strengthening Your Financial Future (SYFF) begins with a conversation between ABF and your leadership 
team. A few steps, and commitment to the process,will help transform your ministry’s vision into a powerful stewardship 
resource. For more information contact the ABF office.
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Member Spotlight

Rev. Dr. Lawrence O. Swain began as an area minister 
for the Pittsburgh Baptist Association in 1995. Larry 
then served as the region’s Executive Minister from 
1998 to 2004. He accepted the position of Executive 
Minister of the American Baptist Churches of Ohio 
in 2004 and functioned in this role until his retire-
ment in 2015. As part of his responsibilities, Larry 
also served on the ABF Board of Directors, as the 
President of the Multi-Region Corporation (MRC).

The Multi-Region Corporation (MRC)

The Multi-Region Corporation (MRC) is composed of 28 American Baptist regional organizations 
across the United States. These regions assist local congregations by providing such services as confer-
ences and workshops, conflict resolution, camping ministries, new church planting, and ministerial 
guidance and support. Along with American Baptist Home Mission Societies (ABHMS) and American 
Baptist International Ministries (IM), MRC functions as one of ABF’s three supported members. 

Explaining the vital link between regional ministries and the Foundation, Larry says, 
“The Foundation is the vehicle that enables the important stewardship issue of planned 
giving to be communicated and delivered to local congregations. This means that ABF 
allows regions to provide estate planning services and instruments to churches without 
having to establish their own offices, which saves regional mission dollars.” For instance, the 
software that manages trusts and annuities on the donors’ behalf can cost approximately 
$35,000 per year. This multiplied by the 28 regions clearly demonstrates good financial 
stewardship provided through regions being part of the MRC.” ABF’s existence allows 
this and other economics of scale to be realized, resulting in substantial savings for each member. 

As a consequence of retiring as the Executive Minister for ABC of Ohio, Larry also concluded 
his tenure as President of the MRC. “I’ve appreciated my tenure as president of the Multi-Region 
Corporation because I’ve had the opportunity to see first-hand how ministries near and far are 
supported through the ways the Foundation purposely and dependably administers funds entrusted 
to its care. I’ve also developed a growing appreciation for planned giving. Individuals and congrega-
tions, understandably, often focus on immediate needs. However, ABF serves as a unique platform 
to remind us to go beyond the here and now — to seriously plan for the long-term future of 
God’s kingdom.”
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2015 Multi-Region Corporation, Food Pantry Expansion of Services, 
					           First Baptist Churches Council Bluffs, IA.
 
With God’s favor and devotion to ministry, the food pantry for First Baptist Church 
in Council Bluffs, IA has blossomed from a small ministry capable of feeding a few people 
monthly to become the largest food pantry in their area. This ministry now serves over 8,000 
people each year, providing both physical and spiritual food to individuals and families in 
need. Pastor David Bender and Teresa Hildreth, the food pantry coordinators for the past 15 
years, have witnessed the positive impact the program has had on the community; however, 
they recognized that much more still needed to be accomplished.  

As part of their partnership with the Mid-American Region, where Dr. Marshall E. Peters  serves 
as Executive Minister, the church submitted an application for a Palmer Grant in 2015.  They 
received an award to assist in the following areas:

	 Volunteer and client training

	 Communication – literature and website

	 Fundraising efforts

Advancements in these areas will provide greater sustainability and allow improved 
coordination of services with other community organizations.  “Our goal is to see 
our clients better their lives,” Hildreth says, “so perhaps at some point they will no 
longer need our services.” Funding American Baptist programs such as these is what 
Virginia and Gordon Palmer had in mind when they established this granting program 
through American Baptist Foundation. We look forward to seeing how God will 
continue to bless this ministry and all the lives that are blessed due to their outreach.
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2015 Financial Summary Pre-audit

Assets Under Management (in millions) Pre-audit

During our thirty years of ministry, American Baptist Foundation (ABF) has managed charitable 
trusts, gift annuities, endowments, donor advised funds, investment accounts, and other planned 
giving assets. A long tenure of prudent administration and investment management continues to 
help ensure that the needs of our donors, members, and other American Baptist (AB) partners in 
ministry and mission are met. Note the following financial highlights for 2015.

	 $124.2 million in total assets under management

	 $7.1 million in income distributions to our donors and income beneficiaries

	 $3.3 million in final distributions to ministries

Life Income Agreements

Life income agreements allow donors to establish gifts that also produce income for themselves or 
designated individuals, usually for life.  At the end of 2015, ABF managed agreements included:

	 Charitable Trusts – 96 trusts managed totaling $23.7 million

	 Charitable Gift Annuities (CGAs)– 413 CGAs managed with $8 million held in reserves

	 Other Agreements Managed for AB Partners – 56 accounts totaling $817,753
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2015 Financial Summary Pre-audit

Investments and Endowments

ABF’s investment and endowment platform consists of three active and professionally managed 
investment options. Total investment and endowment assets managed as of December 31, 2015 
were $92.5 million, including $87.6 million specific to the investment and endowment platform. 

During the year, 17 new accounts were added to the investment and endowment platform. A total 
of $3.8 million in new contributions were received for new and existing accounts. In a 
challenging investment climate, the 2015 Fixed, Blended and Stock portfolio returns 
were 0.72%, -2.19% and -2.82%, respectively — finishing below their respective benchmarks 
of 1.07%, -0.79%, and -2.27%. For additional information on ABF’s investment and 
endowment services, please feel free to contact the office.

FIXED Portfolio
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BLENDED Portfolio STOCK Portfolio Assets/Endowments
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2015 International Ministries: Youth Leadership Development Project (YLDP)

In 2015, the Ethiopian Addis Kidan Baptist Church received a Palmer Grant to expand the 
Youth Leadership Development Project (YLDP) into Ethiopia. Despite having an abundance 
of natural resources, millions of Ethiopians are suppressed by extreme poverty and illiteracy. 
In addition to environmental challenges — poor governance, corruption, and political instability 
are contributing factors to the country’s hardships. Leadership needs to be addressed at all levels 
and YLDP aims to nurture the holistic development of future leaders. Rev. Beletew Kebede, 
General Secretary of the church, stated that “as Christians, we must be the light of the world. 
In our case, our youth must be the light of our communities across our nation.”  

YDLP aims to refresh Ethiopia’s youth by instilling Biblical standards through leadership training. 
Secularism is dominating the youth in Ethiopia, therefore the church must play an active role to 
counteract this reality. Through YLDP, six training centers will be established throughout the 
country, including capital city of Addis Ababa. Multi-day training sessions will be held. Areas of 
training will include: 

	 Leadership skills and character development

	 Christian ethics

	 Stewardship

	 Self-discipline

YLDP’s initial goal is to train 112 youth potential leaders-- 56 male and 56 female. 
Accomplishments will be evident when the young people transition from passive observers, to 
active participants and decision makers in the life of the church, their communities and the 
nation at large. YDLP hopes that funding from this ABF grant award will help to establish a 
foundation that will transform this vision into a reality.

Mission Spotlight
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Palmer Grant Awardees
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The Virginia & Gordon Palmer Jr.  Trust (VGPT) of  the American Baptist Foundation  
seeks to support priority ministries in partnership with our members: American Baptist Home 
Missions Societies (ABHMS), the Multi-Region Corporation (MRC), and International Ministries 
(IM). The Virginia and Gordon Palmer, Jr. Trust was created in 1999 as a permanent endowment 
to the American Baptist Foundation. The Trust is to be administered by the Foundation in 
accordance with established guidelines and principles. For 2015, the Foundation administered 
two grant cycles: International Ministries (IM) and the Multi-Region Corporation (MRC). 
Awardees are listed below:

ABCCONN/ABCORI
	 Project Renewal for Bi-vocational Pastors

West Virginia Baptist Convention
	 Partners to Reach & Minister the Immigrants Among Us

D.C. Baptist Convention
	 Equipping Leaders Spiritual Practices of Baptists

American Baptist Churches of Metro New York
	 An Oasis from the City: Transformed for Urban Ministry

American Baptist Churches of Indiana/Kentucky
	 Together on God’s Abundant Journey: Discerning New Paths

American Baptist Churches of Ohio
	 A Leadership Academy Partnership for Cleveland and Ohio

American Baptist Churches RGR
	 Following the Spirit – Matching Mini-Grant Program

Evergreen Association of American Baptist Churches
	 Understanding One Another

Mid- American Baptist Churches
	 Developing Leadership for the Future

Fire Fighter Ministry 
	 Fire Fighter Ministry

American Baptist Churches New Jersey
	 ABCNJ @LIVE

American Baptist Churches Nebraska
	 South American Mission Study Project

American Baptist Churches Michigan 
	 LAY Ministry Leadership Institute

First Baptist Council Bluffs, IA
	 Food Pantry Expansion of Services

First Baptist Church of Chicago
	 Discipleship, Leadership and Community Development

Aurora Hills Church 
	 Multi-Cultural Evangelism

American Baptist Churches of Maine
	 No Church Left Behind

American Baptist Churches GI 
	 Building Cross-Cultural Bridges within ABCGI

Asian Baptist Women’s Union (ABWU)
    	 Leadership Training for Young Baptist Women Across Asia 

International Ministries (IM)	
    	 Training of Conflict Transformation Trainers (TCTT) 

Free Baptist Church of Angola	
    	 Farming of Maize and Cassava 

Evangelical Free Baptist Church of Burundi	
    	  To Finish the Construction and Equipment of a Church 

Native Baptist Church of Camroon
    	 Hen Raising Project in Logbajeck 

International Ministries (IM) & Unión Femenil Bautista de América Latina	
	 Leadership Conference and Training

Ministerio Juvenil (Youth Ministry), IM & Convención Bautista de Cuba Oriental (CBCO) 
    	 Connection MJ (Ministerio Juvenil) Youth Ministry 

International Ministries East Asia and India Desk	
    	 Expand Human Capacity for Global Missions 

Ethiopian Addis Kidan Baptist Church	
    	 Youth Leadership Development Project (YLDP) 

Seminario Bautista de México, &  de Mexicali, IM & Palmer Theological Seminary		
	 Training Pastors and Lay Leaders in Latin America (Mexico) Online Master 	
	 of  Theological Studies (MTS) Degree Program in Spanish Language

Sekolah Tinggi Teologi Gereja Kalimantan Evangelis (STT GKE) - Theological College of  
Kalimantan Evangelical Church	
       	 STT GKE Construction of a New Library

American Baptist International Ministries (IM)	
       	 Providing Christian Education to Rural Christian Leaders 

American Baptist International Ministries (IM)	
      	 Supporting Rural Pastors/Evangelists as They Become Self-Sustaining 

Baptist Union of Poland/Word of Truth Publishing House	
      	 Building a Multi-Media Center 

Slowo Prawdy Publishing House	
      	 Printing the Polish Version of Baptist Ways

New Life Center Foundation	
	 Anti-Trafficking Educational Campaigns in the Mekong Sub Region 

American Baptist International Ministries (IM)
	 Plant New Churches in Mango Area 

Multi-Region Corporation (MRC) 
2015 Cycle Awardees

International Ministries (IM) 
2015 Cycle Awardees



The John Mason Peck Society was established in 1996 as a way to acknowledge all those -past and 
present- who have worked with the Foundation to remember American Baptist ministry and mis-
sion in their charitable estate plans. Total membership now exceeds 690. 

John Mason Peck Members (as of 2015)

Dr. Z. Allen and Conda Delite Abbott
Ralph and Bobbye Adkins
Paul D. Aita
Helen S. Akers
Rev. Paul and Marge Albrecht
Edna E. Alexander
Eugene and Ellen Allen
Jean and Bob Allen
Margaret C. Alsen
Magda Amargós
W. Haydn and Ione Ambrose
David and Myrtle Anders
David and Donna Anderson
Eleanor P. Anderson
Charlie and Phyllis Angell
Rev. Victor G. Angulo
Fred A. Ansell
Mrs. Marie Appel
Susan Austin
Walter and Helen Babcock
Irene Baker
Doris E. Rice Barb
Ricky Barlow
James and Mary Helen Barnett
Doug and Betty Bates
Dr. Sam and Sharon Bates
Ruth G. Bates
Betty L. Beaman
Mr. and Mrs. Richard D. Beard
Rev. Larry B. and Rose Annette Bell
Mr. and Mrs. Orris Bemis
David and Karen Bennett
Rev. Gwen N. Bernstine
Roy and Nell Bingman
Joanne F. Bishop
Russell and Violet Bishop
John D. and Donna Beth Blythe
Lawrence M. Boatman
William T. and Sadie C. Bobb
Joe and Charlotte Boso
Dr. and Mrs. Robert Briggs
Janet and Lewis T. Briggs
Mabel M. Bristol
Mabel I. Brockhoff
Helen L. Brooks
Donald E. and Betty D. Brown
Jack F. and Mary L. Brown
Rev. Carrie Bell Brown
Rev. Mason L. Brown
Herbert N. and Trevethan Brownlee
Opal L. Burtschi

Alan W. and Barbara H. Butler
A.B. and Dorothea Cain
Edith Calvin
Paul and Rosemary Cantner
Mrs. Mary Elizabeth Cardwell
Bruce and Carol Carr
Rev. Dr. Mark S. Caruana
Earl and Martha Caryl
Rev. Daniel D. and Gloria A. Castillo
Rev. Earl and Linda Cassel
Aaron and Joyce Castleman
Richard William Cech
Esther and Alan Chandler
Jan and Myron Chartier
Dr. Hanson and Joy Chen
Dr. Charles and Dr. Barbara Chicks
Phil and Lois Chiles
David and Margaret Christianson
Rev. Rodger and Karen Clark
Robert L. and Patricia Coats
Rev. and Mrs. Robert Coddington
Craig A. Collemer
Mr. and Mrs. William Connelly
Harold and Rachel Cooper
Dr. Margaret A. Cowden
Bob and Lois Crandall
William C. Cronk
Burt and Patti Crooks
Mr. and Mrs. Allen E. (Gene) Crum
Barbara and Everett Curry
Everett and Sylvia Curry
Dr. Keith and Lois Dahlberg
George E. and Elizabeth A. Daniels
David and Pamela Daroff
Fred M. and Bobbi M. Daugherty
Sally H. Davis
Sanda Faye Davis
Charles V. and Mary E. Davison
LeRoy and Bette Day
Stanley and Alice Jo DeFries
Dr. Charles and Judith DeRolf
William and Janet DeWitt
T. Bennett and Doris H. Dickerson
Brenton C. Dodge
Paul and Winifred Dodge
Winthrop and Thelma Dolan
Mrs. Barbara B. Donovan
Rev. and Mrs. James P. Dowse
Mr. and Mrs. John W. Duckett, Jr.
Elaine G. Dunbar
Norma Dyck

William and Kathryn Eastwood
Anna Eboch
John and Sherrie Eby
Rev. Eleanor J. Edwards
Alvin E. Elliott
John & Phyllis Ellis
Evelyn E. Emerson
Leon and Martha Emmert
Carolyn and Lonnie Engram-Sullivan
Allen and Lavina Epp
Mrs. Mildred R. Evans
Dr. Robert and Dr. Loretta Fairchild
Don and Inamay Fakhoury
Rolland and Mary Farnsworth
Rev. Randolph Farrar
Doris M. Fell
Mrs. Alma H. Fewster
John Finister
Esther L. Fisher
Laurena H. and Robert A. Fisher
Oliver W. and Rosemary A. Fix
Carole Flaton
Stephen E. Fletcher and Gloria A. Shane
Esther Fletterer
Dr. Robert and Elsie A. Fly
Besse Fogle
David L. Forbes
Rev. Homer and Rev. Soozi Ford
Don and Evelyn Forster
Charlotte E. Fortran
A. Wilfred (Bill) and Norma Frazee
Gil and Elle Frey
Jacob J. Frey
Rev. Joan C. Friesen
Rodger L. and Daisyanna M. Fritz
Donald D. Gaines
Mrs. Bonnie Gardner
Mr. Harold L. Gardner
Lester and Pearl Garner
David L. and Linda K. George
Graeme C. George
Louis A. George
Ellen M. Gezork
Ken Giacoletto
Alice M. Giffin
Gwen Gilbo
Richard Gile
Casey Gnage
Brian and Joyce Gongaware
James and June Goodness
Phyllis Goodyear

John Mason Peck Society
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Robert and Isabella Gordon
Mrs. Sally Gordy
Geraldine Goss
Rev. Allen and Myra Goss Goss
Rev. Dr. and Mrs. Wilbert D. Gough
Harry and Frances Granger
Joe and Peg Greenlee
Bill Greenwood, Jr
Rev. Ivan and Rexanne Greuter
Bob and Cheri Grizzard
Jacqueline T. Grosse
Ed and Joan Guerard
Rev. Willie D. Hall
Ruth Hall
Susan Hall
Anne J. Hansen
Jim and Gwen Hardin
Delbert and Lois Hargrave
Hal and Lois Harmon
Harold and Mary Harris
Shirley C. Harrison
Harry and Juanita Townsley
Barbara Lee Hart
Gaylord and Phyllis Hasselblad
James and Lois Hauenstein
Dorothy M. Haupt
Ronald and Juanita Hays
Glenola M. Hayward
Robbin F. Hazlett
Dean and Erma Hegarty
Darrell and Betty Heidner
Rev. Tyrone and Kathy Henderson
Dr. Kenneth and Jean Hennix
Thad A. Henry
Walter Herndon
Dorothy J. Herrin
Grace E. Herstine
Marion H. Hickerson
Robert and Rebecca Hight
Samara K. Hoag
Lynn and Clara Hodges
Helen J. Hoffman
Nancy Holeman
Virginia R. Holmstrom
Robert and Helen Honeychurch
Rev. Dr. Perry J. Hopper
Rev. and Mrs. Wm. Horsman
Rev. Steven and Karen Wells Horsman
Mrs. Thomas E. Horton
Shirley J. Horton
Kay Hoyt
Mary Ellen Hudspeth
Robert D. and R. Kathleen Hughes
Harold and Geraldine Humbert
Wynnie S. Hunt
Larry Huntley
Clara Huse
Joseph and Dinah Huse
Dr. Richard E. Ice
Bert and Hermina Iddins

Linda R. Isham
John B. Jacobs
Vernon P. Jaeger
Leroy James
Rev. John L. and Luetricia A. Jefferson
Marjorie E. Johnson
Martha M. Jones
Neil and Ruth Jones
Rev. Royce L. Jones
Chester and Margaret Jump
Ada Kamara
Richard A. and Cheryl A. Kaye
Robert W. Keen
Jean T. Kellogg
Dr. and Mrs. James N. Kent
Natalie and Ronald Kerr
Alberta H. Key
Ken and Ina Killian
Marion and James W. Kirkpatrick
Kurt and Lois Klingbeil
Rev. John and Jean Knight
C. Stuart LaDow
Mrs. Margaret M. Lake
Milan Lambertson
Alphonz and Irene Lamprecht
Rev. William A. Lang
Rev. Veronica H. Lanier
Gary A. LaParl
Lena Jane Lawson
Rev. James G. and Betty J. Layton
James and Lee Leffingwell
Mr. Edward and Ms. Johnnie Lehman
Glendora Leonard
Rev. Paul R. and Barbara LeVan
Janet H. Light
Mr. Lawrence Lindley
Mr. and Mrs. David Litsinger
Glenn Loafmann
Deborah A. Loessy
Karen A. Loessy
Mrs. Donald Lomas
Mark Longietti
Robert S. Lowndes
Mr. Leslie C. Lucas
Catherine R. Luke
Rev. Paul and Shirley Maitland
Bill and Ruth Marstaller
Dr. Paul and Agnes Martin, Sr.
Wilbert and Frances Martin
Larry and Pamella Mason
Carol Massón
Robert E. and Gaye M. Matherly
Dorothy M. Matthew
Michael and Marilyn Mazer
Barbara and Gerald McBride
Jim and Dottie McCrossen
Miriam P. McGarrigle
Joseph and Ruth McGrath
Carolynn Q. McIlnay
Rev. Dr. Samuel and Louise McKinney

Russell C. and Elsie M. Middleton
Dr. and Mrs. Donald S. Mier
Anna M. Miglioretto
Carlos M. Miller
William A. and Margaret P. Miller
Anne and Bill Mills
Rev. Henry L.Mitchell
James L. Minus III
Marilyn J. Momose
Lt. Col. (Ret.) and Mrs. Clyde E. Monnett
Elizabeth M. Morse
Clara J. Motter
Dr. and Mrs. John C. Munson
Gladys Sherwood Murch
Mrs. Robert Murphy
Pearle Hewitt Murphy
Betty Murray
Helen U. Murrell
Cathleen R. Narowitz
Ralph E. and Lottie Nast
Betty and Ray Nefzger
Larry and Fran Nelson
Dr. and Mrs. Dwight A. Neuenschwander
Charles and LaVerne Newman
Ronald and Marilyn Newson
Rev. and Mrs. Alan G. Newton
Martha C. Nibbelin
Donald C. and Bernice M. Niles
Jay E. Nordgaard
George J. and Marcia C. Norton
Dr. Franz and Mrs. Bea Oerth
Justus and Alyce O’Reilly
Charles and Dorisanne Osborn
E. Spencer Parsons
Luella C. Passage
Miss May Pate
Marcia Patton
Charles and Irene Paul
Warren and Jean Perney
Ann E. Pester
Delores S. Peters
Miriam Peterson
Phyllis H. Plumpton
Rev. Larry and Mrs. Linda Poelma
Margaret T. and Fraser E. Pomeroy
Rev. Frances E. Porter
W. Hubert and Frances B. Porter
Mrs. Linda E. Porter
Margaret and Elmo Prine
Ethel Rapp
Mr. and Mrs. Gerard Rasch
Dr. and Mrs. Robert D. Rasmussen
Roland and Marion Reed
Paul J. and Mary L. Reeder
H. Ruth Reid
J. Steven and Marilyn B. Reynolds
John C. Reynolds
Ed and Pat Ritzler
Janet S. Roberts
Robert H. and M. Joan Roberts

John Mason Peck Society
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Robert H. and M. Joan Roberts
Beth Rogers
Wayne Rogers
Adrian S. and Sharon S. Rogier
William and Amena Rosenberger
Marj Rosenblaum
Helen Rowe
Mrs. Rachel A. Ruiz
Rev. Raul A. Ruiz
Rev. Bud and Carol Russell
Heath and Betty Rutledge
Alois L. Rutz Rutz
John and Gladys Saint
Marjorie Salmassy
Anna F. Samples
Paul R. and Dorothy Santrock
Gary and Sandy Sawyer
Marshall and Donna D. Schirer
Rev. and Mrs. Ronald E. Schlosser
Mr. and Mrs. William D. Schneck
Rev. Harold and Estelle Schock
Ardina Schroeder
Chester and Dolores Scott
Claude and Elaine Scott
Gerald and Linda Seabaugh
Muriel V. Self
Leonard and Frances Selig
Harry and Dorothy Shaffer
Murray and Marjorie Sharp
Dr. and Mrs. Robert Shaw
Evelyn H. Sheffield
Ralph and Ruth Shenenberger
Peg and Don Sherman
Robby and Kris Brenneis Shortridge
Dr. and Mrs. Malcolm G. Shotwell
Thelma Sickles
Eleanor W. Siegrist
Rev. Perkin & Lisa Simpson
Wilbur Sittler
Stanley D. and Catherine S. Slade
Robert E. and Wilma E. Slaughter
Catherine B. Sloman
John W. (Jack) and Jean A. Smith
Sanford and Patricia Smith
Mrs. Sidney A. Smith
R. Wayne and Ardith M. Smith
Rev. Clayton F. Smith
William Vance Smith, Jr
Frances Sneller
Revs. Gregg and Cheryl Sneller
Norma and Vernon Sommerdorf
JoAnn R. Sorensen
Jack and Barb Spaulding
George and Ruth Spencer
Jeremy L. and Georgia S. Spencer
Lee and Lois Spitzer
Linda and Jerry Spoolstra
Tim and Pauline Spring
James O. Stallings
Rev. J. Claud Stewart II

Casselia Stewart
Charles and Margaret Stokes
Rev. and Mrs. E. K. Stratton
Rev. Jeffrey O. and Gayle E. Stratton
Lois Stratton
Alide H. Struze
Roscoe and Barbara Stuber
John A. and Carol I. Sundquist
Palmer and Helen Swenson
Rev. Cindy R. Swogger
Margaret R. Taber
Dennis and Linda Tanner
Norman and Carolyn Taylor
Clayton and Ellen Teague
Dr. Mary A. Thomas
Charles R. and Roberta J.W. Tidland
Mildred I. Tidrick
Walter and Ruth Tiedeman
Laverne D. and Dorothea A. Tierson
Olive M. Tiller
Ralph and Kathleen Tingley
Nicholas and Rachel Titus
Mary Ellen and L. Eugene Ton
Margaret and Gordon Torgersen
Rev. Rebecca Tornblom
Ms. Marjorie W. Towles
Harry K. and Juanita Townsley
John and Marilyn Trojak
Mr. and Mrs. David Trost
Henry Palmer Truesdell
Dr. Reid S. and Janelle Losh Trulson
Donald and Phyllis Trump
Lily Chin Tu
Edwin H. and Rose W. Tuller
Rev. Dr. Darla Dee Turlington
Mr. and Mrs. Richard Upp Upp
Maria J. Velazquez
William and Diana Versek
Elmer C. and Dorothy R. Vorpe
Isabelle Wage
Shirley C. Wager
Gary W. Wagner
Herbert M. Waldenmaier
Everett and Doreen Ward
Mr. and Mrs. Raymond Ward
Mrs. J. Jean Ward
Betty Wardell
Melvin T. Warner
Charlotte R. Weaver
Jerry and Lee Weaver
Paul and Nanette Weers
Rev. Leroy and Barbara Weiss
Ruth Wells
Mr. and Mrs. Glenn Werner
Mr. Jason E. and Rev. Carol L. West
Ray and Yvonne Whisenhunt
Philip and Ann Whitaker
Violet M. and Max T. Wiant
Basil and Ruth Wilcox
Cynthia Louise Wilderman

Barbara A. Williams
Dr. and Mrs. Michael A. Williams
Ms. Maude Williams
Rev. Dr. W. Kenneth Williams
Robert E. Williamson
Rev. Leonard Wilmot
Dr. Jane Gahs Wilson
Michael H. and Wilma S. Wilson
Rev. and Mrs. John W. Wilson
Rev. Hays and Char Wiltshire
Rev. Paul and Emid Winkler
Anna F. Wolfe
Curtis and Georgiana Jody Wolfe
Wallace D. and Margaret J. Wood
Mrs. Lillian Woodring
Maurice Justin and Mary Frances Worley
Virginia A. Wormack
Mona E. Wright
Jean M. Wylie
Donald B. and Sharon K. Young
Nancy Jane Young
Seth Young
George D. and Doris Anne Younger

John Mason Peck Society
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The Foundation

BOARD

STAFF

Rev. Dr. William Carlsen
Board Chairman

Michaele D. Birdsall*
Treasurer

Casey Gnage*
Secretary

Debra Schill
Board Vice Chair

Rev. Dr. Lawrence O. Swain*
Rev. Dr. Reid Trulson
Rev. Dr. Aidsand Wright-Riggins*
Patti Glasser
Rev. Dr. David L. Carrico*
Sarah E. Hodges-Austin

Rev. Dr. A. Roy Medley*
Glenn Phil Schock*
Rev. Dr. Jesse Brown
Dr. David Gnirk
Kenneth MarsenBurg
Nichole Tillman

Rev. Perkin Simpson
Executive Director

Linda Cassel
Director of Development

Ashley Blakeney
Administrative Assistant 
to the Executive Director

Rick Barlow
Development Advisor

Mary-Jo Bernhard
Endowment & Trust Manager

Joseph Huse
Development Consultant

Muriel Contreras
Graphic Designer 
& Social Media Specialist

Nicole Mustacchio
Operations Specialist

Rev. James Layton 
Communications Consultant

Kristine Lutton
Development Advisor

Rev. Angel Pagan
Development Advisor

Christian E. Wurst III
Sr. Accounting Controller

Lisa Soares
Communications Consultant
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